Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 18th May 2020 at 7:30pm via Webex virtual conferencing.
Present:  Cllrs J Baldwin (Chairman), R Blackwell (Vice-chairman), S Palframan, G Helm, D Seccombe, M Hammond, S Phipps, F Winrow-Giffin, L Cockerton,  District Cllr K Guthrie, County Cllr M Hicks, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk), and no members of the public.
	DPC/20/43: Apologies for absence: Apologies had been received from Cllr S Dobson, which were approved by members.

	DPC/20/44: Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda, dispensations and additions to register:  Cllr R Blackwell and Cllr J Baldwin declared pecuniary interests on item 48 a) in respect of their reimbursement payments. Cllr F Winrow-Giffin declared a pecuniary interest on items 48 a) and f) (grass cutting contract elements). 


	DPC/20/45: To note District and County Cllrs reports: Reports from both Councillors had been received and circulated to members. Both Councillors added to their reports respectively during this section of the meeting.



	DPC/20/46:  To approve the minutes of the Parish Council meetings held on 17 February and 20 April: It was resolved to approve both sets of minutes as a true record of the meeting held.

 

	DPC/20/47: To note “THE LOCAL AUTHORITIES AND POLICE AND CRIME PANELS (CORONAVIRUS) (FLEXIBILITY OF LOCAL AUTHORITY AND POLICE AND CRIME PANEL MEETINGS) (ENGLAND AND WALES) REGULATIONS 2020” and inform Council of subsequent implications:

a) The cancellation of the Annual Parish Council Meeting 2020
b) The cancelation of the Annual Parish Meeting 2020
c) The approval of the current Chairman and Vice-Chairman, as well as members of the various Committees/Working Groups, remaining in office until 2021
d) To note operational changes due to Covid-19 restrictions:

· Regular planning applications are being handled under delegated powers

· Clerk to discharge Council’s functions within system of delegation in order to ensure service continuity, following approval at the April meeting
The legislation and its implications for Debenham Parish Council (including points a) to d)) were noted by members and their adoption was approved. It was agreed that planning applications were re-introduced to the agenda and meeting proceedings rather than dealt with by delegated power whenever possible, particularly as there was a higher risk that they may be missed out by parishioners if not listed in this manner, due to lockdown restrictions.


	DPC/20/48: Finance and Administration
a) To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances: it was resolved to approve the accounts for payment and receipts and bank balances were noted, as per circulated schedule.
b) To approve the Annual Governance Statement (Section 1 of the AGAR) for Year ended 31 March 2020: Deferred.
c) To consider and approve the Annual Accounts for year ended 31 March 2020: Deferred.
d) To consider and approve the Asset Register for the year ended 31 March 2020: Deferred.
e) To approve the Accounting Statements (Section 2 of the AGAR) for year ended 31 March 2020: Deferred.
f) Reinstatement of services (grass cutting, public conveniences cleaning and litter picking)-update: Members discussed the various legislative updates and how these affected service provision in Debenham. It was noted that grass-cutting and bin emptying had already re-started following resolutions at the previous meeting.
There had been some consultation with the public convenience contractors, who were wishing to return to their role as permitted by the recent easing of lockdown rules. Risk assessments had been carried and PPE would be worn at all times, so providing a notice was placed on both public conveniences, members were in agreement that they should be re-opened.  It was, therefore, resolved to reinstate remaining services and facilities, including the public toilets. It was also agreed that this position would be reviewed at the next meeting.
A recorded vote was requested by Cllr F Winrow-Giffin, as follows: 
Cllr J Baldwin

In favour

Cllr R Blackwell

In favour

Cllr S Phipps

In favour

Cllr S Palframan

In favour

Cllr D Seccombe

In favour

Cllr G Helm

In favour

Cllr L Cockerton

In favour

Cllr M Hammond

In favour

Cllr F Winrow-Giffin

Against the toilets reopening due to Covid-19 concerns, In favour of remaining services being reinstated


	DPC/20/49: COVID-19: Updates and any further considerations, including:

a) Food parcel scheme: Cllr J Baldwin had circulated a brief report to councillors ahead of the meeting. The scheme had extended to neighbouring villages such as Kenton and continued to be well used.
b) Helping Hands and Befriending Service: Cllr R Blackwell gave members a brief update. Just over one hundred and thirty residents had been supported by the schemes so far and Debenham had the largest group of volunteers in the area.


	DPC/20/50: Reports from Parish Councillors: Cllr D Seccombe had been looking into ways in which Debenham could achieve its Neighbourhood Plan aspiration of becoming carbon neutral  in the next few years and would be liaising with Cllr R Blackwell in order to progress this area of the plan.
Cllr S Phipps gave members a very brief trees update, including that he had some indigenous trees available from the Woodland Trust should anyone need any. Cllr S Phipps would also be liaising with Cllr M Hammond on the matter of footpaths registration ahead of the government deadline of 2026.

Cllr R Blackwell informed members of an Oak tree in the St Mary’s Churchyard which had suffered some damage to a branch following a recent storm. As the branch was overhanging neighbouring properties on the Hoggs Kiss development, it could present some risk. Cllrs R Blackwell and S Phipps agreed to carry out a site visit in order to bring forward a recommendation for consideration by Council.
The Clerk was asked to verify the planning position of a gas tank which was not fenced-in or otherwise enclosed on one of the village greens.

Cllr S Palframan informed members that he was intending to carry out a brief review of the Neighbourhood Plan and would provide feedback at a future meeting. Cllr M Hammond offered his support to his endeavour. 
Cllr M Hammond withdrew his previous request to include the footpaths registration matter on the agenda for the time being, as another local resident had set up a dedicated website and tracking app to look into footpath usage and gather information to support future registration efforts. Requests were received from Councillors that information about this website and app were made widely available.

Various members talked about a recent incident where the local school’s intruder alarm had been triggered and how it had taken a considerable time for it to be deactivated. Various attempts had been made to contact Suffolk Constabulary who unfortunately had been busy dealing with other matters. A suggestion was made that a neighbouring Councillor could act as keyholder or, alternatively, have the keyholder’s contact details so that they could help the school in the future, should this happen again at the weekend or at an unsociable hour. Clerk to contact school and put suggestion forward for consideration.


	DPC/20/51: Date of next meeting:  15 June 2020: Noted.
With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9.35pm.

Signed:_______________________________  Date:__________________________________
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